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Granicus Item # 18-0751 
Report to the 

Manitowoc Plan Commission 
 
 
Meeting Date:  July 25, 2018 
 
Report Print Date: 7/20/2018 3:04 PM 
 
Request:  PC 25-2018: Gerald Runnoe Request to Purchase City Owned Property Located 
between Michigan Avenue and Spring Street.  Parcel # 181-001-041 
 
Existing Land Use for Subject Property:  Vacant City-owned property 
 
Existing Zoning for Subject Property:  R-4 Single and Two Family 
 
Surrounding Property Land Uses and Zoning 
 

Direction Existing Land Use Existing Zoning 
North, West & East Residential R-4 Single and Two Family 

South Transloading / industrial I-2 Heavy Industrial 
 
Report:  Gerald Runnoe, 844 N. 14th Street, is interested in acquiring some property owned by 
the City of Manitowoc (parcel # 181-001-041) which lies between Michigan Avenue and Spring 
Street.  Mr. Runnoe would like to construct a private garage to store his personal belongings.  
He would like to purchase the lower 2/3’s of the property because he has no way of maintaining 
the sidewalk shoveling and grass cutting along Michigan Avenue.  Currently the City maintains 
the sidewalk and grass along Michigan Avenue.  Chad Scheinoha from the Department of 
Public Infrastructure stated that his crew maintains the sidewalk and grass and has no 
objections to getting rid of the property. 
 
Case History  See attachments regarding prior Plan Commission actions from 2006.  
In 2006 the Plan Commission recommended selling the land to Mr. Runnoe but due to the 
reconstruction of Spring Street and potential Street Assessments Mr. Runnoe did not purchase 
the property at that time. 
 
Site Assessment : The parcel is 0.7 acres, with 266.75’ of frontage along Michigan Ave. and 
166.1’ of frontage along Spring Street. The property is also located in an Erosional Hazard Area 
or steep slope area which means that if any soil disturbance occurs the Plan Commission would 
have to approve it.  The elevation of the lot at Michigan Avenue is 650’ and 606’ at Spring 
Street.   
 
The area is zoned R-4 Single and Two Family and if Mr. Runnoe would acquire the property he 
or the City would have to rezone it to a district that would allow for a garage to be constructed.  
The R-4 District does not allow garages to be built unless it is an accessory building to a 
residence.  He would like to place his garage on a relatively level area off of Spring Street and 
has no need for the Michigan Avenue frontage.   
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If there is a request to rezone the property it could be zoned I-2 Heavy Industrial so it is 
consistent with the adjacent zoning to the south.  To prevent any uses that would be allowed in 
the I-2 district prior to selling the property the City could place covenants on the land that would 
prevent any land uses that would be in conflict with the neighbors.  The covenant could be 
structured to only a personal garage limited to a specific square footage prohibiting any 
business or other use not in harmony with the residences in the area. 
 
 
Recommendation:  The Community Development Department recommends selling the entirety 
of the property following the recommendations of the 2006 action of the Plan Commission.  (see 
attachments for previous Plan Commissiom recommendation) 
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